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Mrs. Townsend, Orchestra Director

616-455-1200 Ext: 32244

Anna.Townsend@kentwoodps.org
Class Website: http://Crestwoodmiddleschoolorchestra.weebly.com

Dear Orchestra Students and Parents,

Welcome back to school and to the Crestwood Middle School Orchestra!  I hope that you had a wonderful summer and are ready to start a new year.   Be prepared for an exciting year of making wonderful music with other dedicated musicians!

This handbook will offer you all of the information needed for the upcoming school year.  It provides information on our schedule, uniforms, grading and daily rehearsal/classroom expectations.  Please read this thoroughly, as it is intended to promote clear communication with students and parents.  Hopefully, all orchestra policies printed here will help prevent misunderstandings during the year.  Our goal is to have a great and memorable year!

All three orchestras, 6th,7th, and 8th grade, will be exposed to music from the baroque, classical, romantic, contemporary and other music periods, as well as alternative styles of playing such as jazz, fiddling and rock.  We will also study music history and theory, which will be included in daily rehearsals.  

Also included in this handbook is a student information sheet and letter to be signed by both the student and a parent, which must be returned to me by Friday, SEPTEMBER 20th. This will be one of the first orchestra grades the students will receive.  

Please do not hesitate to contact me by email or phone if you have any questions about the information in this handbook.  Feel free to contact me during the year with any questions or concerns that may arise.  Please be aware that I only teach during hours 2, 3 and 4.  You can typically reach me between 8:50-9:30 and 12:45-1:15, which is before and after I teach.  

Thank you for your commitment to the Crestwood Middle School Orchestra!   I look forward to an amazing year of music and fun!
Sincerely,

Mrs. Townsend

Orchestra Director

Crestwood Middle School

(616)-455-1200   Ext: 32244
Anna.Townsend@kentwoodps.org
Classroom Expectations:

Attendance: 
Attendance will be taken at the beginning of each class, and students arriving late will be marked tardy.  Students are expected to come into the classroom, unpack and warm up as quickly as possible. The restroom should be used before class during passing time.  Students will not be allowed to use the restroom unless it is an absolute emergency.  Please plan ahead!

Maintenance of music:  

Each student is responsible for the maintenance of a music folder.  Maintaining a folder includes:

· Bringing the folder daily to class

· Knowing where the folder is at all times

· Keeping all necessary music in the folder

· Asking for parts after an absence from rehearsal 

· Keeping a pencil in the folder at all times (For marking bowings and other musical changes)

· Please plan ahead to get music out of your school or orchestra locker before a concert, if we perform at a different site.  

· Each student will receive a copy of each piece of music we play.  If a copy is lost, it can be “bought” back using daily points.  Each piece of music lost costs 3 daily points. 

· 6th graders will use Essential Elements 2000 everyday in class, as well as any other papers Mrs. Townsend hands out.   All of these materials must be brought EVERY DAY. 

Uniforms: (For 7th and 8th Grade)

The look of our orchestra is just as important as our sound.  It is the first impression our group makes on an audience.  All orchestra students wear a specific uniform to our concerts.  Each student should come to the concert already in uniform, unless otherwise noted.  The 7th and 8th graders will be loaned a Kentwood Instrumental Music Sweater.  If this sweater is lost or damaged, the student will be charged a $50 fee for a replacement.  If there are financial problems involving the following uniform requirements, please do not hesitate to contact me at least two weeks prior to our first performance.  The uniform regulations are as follows:


Girls: You may wear a solid black skirt that comes below the knee or solid black pants on the bottom, our black Crestwood uniform sweater on top, along with dark dress nylons/socks and black dress shoes.  (Cellos and Basses, please wear pants or long skirts that are appropriate for when you play!)


Boys: You may wear solid black dress pants on the bottom, our black Crestwood Uniform sweater on top, along with black socks and black shoes.  

Returning the Uniform:

The Crestwood Uniform sweater will be used at our December Holiday Concert, as well as our February Mid-Winter Concert.  Before it is returned to school, it must be washed.  To ensure that the sweater does not shrink, please wash it on a delicate cycle on cold and dry on low heat, or hang dry. 

6th Grade Uniform:

We ask that 6th grade students dress in their “Concert Best” attire.  This can be nice dress clothes or anything that you would wear to dress professionally.  Please do not wear tennis shoes, jeans or other casual clothes to our concerts and always adhere to the school dress code. 
Fingernails:

String players must keep their fingernails short to ensure proper playing technique.  Long fingernails or artificial nails will prevent proper hand technique and will affect your overall sound.  Long nails hinder a students playing ability and lead to frustration! 
Grading: 

Grading will be based on an average of the following:

· Daily Points:  Each day, students are eligible to earn 3 points for participation.  These points add up to be a large portion of the students overall grade and should be taken seriously.  Points can be lost for a variety of reasons, and are not limited to: No instrument, no music, no pencil, no folder, long fingernails, repeatedly talking out of turn, etc.   

· Concert Attendance: Since orchestra is a performance based class, attendance at concerts is absolutely mandatory.  Each concert is worth 100 points and is worth 35% of the student’s entire grade.  Students who show up on time, dressed appropriately, and behaving correctly will receive all their points; however, those who fail to complete any of these tasks are at risk of losing their concert points.  Any student who has an unexcused absence from a concert will automatically lose 35% of their grade.  Failing to communicate an absence until after a concert will result in an unexcused grade.  Please notify me as soon as possible in the event of a conflict in order to receive an excused absence.  (Notification can be in the form of an email, note or phone call prior to the concert.)  A make-up assignment will be given in the event of an excused absence, (such as sickness, sports or other family emergency) which gives the student an opportunity to earn the points back. Sports/music conflicts are expected to be handled fairly.  

· Written and/or playing tests:  Tests will be given periodically throughout the year as needed.  Students can expect at least one playing test before each concert.  Other tests may be on music theory, history or other musical concepts discussed in class. Playing tests may be just in front of Mrs. Townsend, in front of the class or may be done as a recorded test.  (Testing will be done during class time.)  Some playing tests may be used to determine chairs and this will be announced during class.  Late tests will not be accepted, except for in the case of absence on the day of the test.  If daily practicing is made a routine, there should be no problems with playing tests. Grading will be based on items such as posture, intonation, rhythm, musicality, etc.  
· Practice Charts: Practicing should be taken seriously, as this is the only way we can progress as a group!  Students will be given practice charts as a monthly assignment and will be expected to turn these assignments in at the designated due date.  (Usually the last Friday of each month, except December.)  6th grade students will need to practice 100 minutes each week to receive an A.  7th and 8th grade students will need to practice 120 minutes each week to receive an A.  Students will also need to receive a parent signature to earn credit for a practice chart.  It will be evident on playing tests and in class, whether or not students have been practicing.  Parents: please encourage your child to practice daily!
· Grade Breakdown:

· Daily Points: 30%

· Concert Attendance: 35%

· Written and/playing tests: 30%

· Practice Charts: 5%
Challenges: 

Challenges are only allowed in the 7th and 8th grade.  If a student would like a higher chair, they must understand the following:

-They may challenge one chair ahead

-To announce a challenge, both players should come to Mrs. Townsend to schedule the date and plan the music to be played.  A person being challenged does not have the choice of postponing the challenge.

-Challenges will be played in front of two students and Mrs. Townsend, heard anonymously.  Results will be announced immediately after the challenge.  If the challenge is very close, sight-reading may be given.  If it is a tie, the chairs remain the same.  

-If a person is challenged and they lose, the challenger will take their chair and they will move down one chair.  If a player refuses a challenge, they automatically lose their chair.  

-Hopefully, students will challenge with a positive spirit or sportsmanship and good humor.  If challenges begin to become negative, Mrs. Townsend will discuss with players and sections other options.  

-Challenges are NOT allowed less than one week before a concert.  

In Conclusion:

Always do your personal best!  As you are probably aware of, in orchestra there are varying levels of abilities and talents.  I don’t expect you to be perfect, but just to give your best effort all of the time!  Orchestra is about playing music and having a good time doing it.  If we can follow these procedures, we are sure to enjoy the class time and will accomplish much.  I am very excited for our new year and look forward to working with each of you!
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                      “Anything But Classical”:
Each year 7th and 8th grade students have the opportunity to participate in this very exciting orchestra club!  The ABC orchestra will play music of many different styles such as Fiddling, Jazz, Rock, Celtic, Bluegrass etc.  (We will play anything BUT classical!)  The group also includes drums, guitars and other instruments.  This is not a mandatory class, but I definitely encourage students to participate if possible.  We will meet on Wednesdays after school in the orchestra room from 3:15-4:00, with the start date to be determined.  An activity bus will be available for students to ride home. (Leaving at 4:10)   We will most likely be performing at our regular concerts, but may also get an opportunity to perform out in the community.  I hope that you will encourage your student to try out this group!  
Tuesday Practice Club and Extra Help:

If your student is needing extra help, or needs time to get extra practicing in, Tuesday’s are a good day to stay after school and receive that help.  Starting Tuesday, September 24th, I will be available to work with your student, as long as they schedule this time with me at least one day in advance.  I also have many practice rooms available if they simply need to do extra practice.  I strongly encourage 6th grade students to take advantage of this time, as our class time is limited.  If you do not schedule this time at least one day in advance, I cannot guarantee that I will be available, as I have to arrange childcare for my daughter.  This time after school is especially beneficial to bass players who may not have a bass at home. 
Kentwood Band and Orchestra Boosters

K.B.O.B
K.B.O.B. provides many opportunities for the students in the instrumental programs.  One of its primary goals is to help instrumental students raise money for orchestra trips, music camps and private lessons.  Our first meeting will be on Monday, September 9th at 5:30pm at the East Kentwood High School Freshman Campus cafeteria.  This will be a free hot dog picnic and a general membership meeting.   All parents and students involved in band and orchestra are welcome!  At this time future meeting dates will be discussed.  Please come to find out more about our organization and for a FREE dinner! Remember…..K.B.O.B. needs YOUR help!  
Student Handbook Assignment!
*Please fill out this entire page and return it to me by Friday, September 20th.  Remember, this is the first grade your student will receive in orchestra!  

__________(Parent initial) I have read the Crestwood Middle School Orchestra Handbook for the 2013-2014 school year and understand its contents.  I am aware of the orchestra concert dates and understand that my child MUST attend to receive credit.  I will notify Mrs. Townsend immediately, and in advance, if any conflicts arise throughout the year.  Notification must be given prior to the concert day in order to be excused.  A make-up assignment will be given for an excused absence; however an unexcused absence will result in the loss of that grade.  

____________________________

Printed Student Name

____________________________                                    __________

Student Signature






Date

____________________________

Printed Parent Name

____________________________



__________

Parent Signature






Date

*Parent Home Phone number:_________________________________
*Cell number:______________________________________________

Communication:
· Email List: It is very important that you sign up for our orchestra email list.  This list will be used to remind parents about concert information, playing tests, extra events and due dates for assignments.  Students can add their email to this list-serve as well.  Please make sure to print CLEARY when writing your email:
Parent/Guardian Email:__________________________________________
_______Yes! I would be willing to volunteer at orchestra fundraisers, trips 

     or concerts.

_______I am unable to volunteer at this time

Alternate Parent/Guardian Email: (Optional)__________________________

Student Email: (Optional)_____________________________________
· Remind 101:  Remind 101 is a one-way text messaging and email system.  With Remind 101, all personal information remains completely confidential.  Teachers will never see your phone number, nor will you ever see theirs.  If you would like to receive orchestra reminders via text message, follow the instructions for your class on the following page. (Visit www.remind101.com to learn more.)
2013-2014

Crestwood Orchestra Calendar

*REQUIRED EVENTS*
· Tuesday, October 29th: 7th and 8th grade concert
 

Kentwood fall “Masquerade Concert”

East Kentwood High School Fine Arts Auditorium


7:00pm
Students Report to EK Music Wing by 6:30pm (Use Door E*)

Dress: Costume or all black

· Tuesday December 3rd: 6th grade Winterfest
   

7:00pm
Report to EK High School Music Wing by 6:15pm (Use Door E)



Dress: Concert Best!







· Thursday, December 12th: 7th and 8th grade Holiday concert
7:00pm
Orchestra AND Band Combined Concert

Report to Crestwood Orchestra Room by 6:15pm

Concert in Crestwood Gym
Dress in Uniform







· Thursday, February 13th:  Mid-Winter Concert (6th,7th and 8th )
7:00pm

Report to Crestwood Orchestra room by 6:15pm
Concert in Crestwood Gym
Dress: 6th grade Concert best, 7th and 8th Uniforms

· April Orchestra Clinic/Concert (7th and 8th  Only)
Location and Times to be announced

Guest artist to be brought in to work with students
Time Frame: Third week of April



Dress: TBD
· Wednesday, May 21st: Pops Concert! (6th, 7th and 8th )
6:00pm-6th grade


Report to Crestwood Orchestra Room, concert in gym.
7:00pm-7th grade
6th grade at 5:15





8:00pm-8th grade
7th grade at 6:30 

8th grade at 7:30



Dress: T-shirts will be designed and made for all students. They should wear blue jeans along with the t-shirt. 

Optional Activities: 

· Saturday, March 29th: Solo and Ensemble (7th and 8th)

   TBA
Location and times TBA

Extra Credit Performance*


*Door E is located in the back of the 10-12 building and is closest to the music wing. 

Over to other side!








